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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, September 10, 2014
City Council Chamber
9:00 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:02 A.M. on Wednesday, September 10, 2014, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance:  Council Members Jim Love (Chair), Don Redman (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni;  Commissioners Gary L. Anderson, Lane T. Burnett, Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann, Penny Thompson; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Assistant General Counsel  Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber;  Geoffrey Sample, St. Johns River Water Management District; Lisa Rinaman, St. Johns Riverkeeper; James Richardson, Environmental Protection  Board; John Flowe, Environmental Engineering Manager, Regulatory and Compliance Department; Melissa Long (Chief), Betsy Deuerling, Environmental Quality Division; Daryl Joseph, Interim Director, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department; Tera Meeks, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; Zahn Bennett, Duval County Health Department;  Dave Roman, Administration; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; Jody McDaniel, Planning & Development Department; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Captain John Nooney; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Jessica Morales,  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Commissioners voted to approve the minutes for the August 13, 2014 meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.
The second item on the agenda was a legislative matter.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained what Ord 2014-584, Auth 1st Amend of Contract with Jacksonville Univ to Renew for an Addnl Yr for the Continuing Manatee Protection Studies for FY 2014-2015, subject to Approp by Citay Council, entailed.  Council Member John Crescimbeni added comments by way of explanation of the City’s contract with JU.  Dr. Quinton White noted that the work that he and Dr. Pinto engage in is better characterized as monitoring manatees in our waterways as a component of the Manatee Protection Plan.  In implementing the Manatee Protection Plan, monitoring the manatees, education and increasing public awareness were all involved.  The Chair, Council Member Love, reiterated the point that failure to approve the contract and Manatee Protection Plan itself could result in difficulties in acquiring permits for the construction of waterways projects such as docks.  
Commissioner John Godfrey wondered if this item, the contract with JU, was the item that was deleted by the Council during the deliberations of the Mayor’s budget.  Council Member Crescimbeni explained that in the course of one of the earlier budget hearings, the Finance Committee voted to delete funding for the manatee protection contract over his and others’ objections.  In a subsequent Finance Committee budget hearing, the funding for the contract was restored.  By a vote of 11-1, the Commissioners voted to recommend 
approval of the ordinance.

The Waterways Commission next heard a presentation on Duval County septic tank issues by Scott Turner, Environmental Administrator, State of Florida Department of Health.  At previous Waterways Commission meetings, the question was often raised as to why permits are being issued for the placement of new septic tanks if septic tanks in the Lower Basin of the St. Johns River have been identified as a significant factor in deteriorating the health of the river.
Mr. Turner said that he had worked in collaborative efforts with the City of Jacksonville on many initiatives to improve water quality and manage nutrient loading into the St. Johns River and its tributaries.  Beginning in the late 1990s, efforts began to prioritize septic tank failure areas.  Clusters were identified that determined where septic tank failure systems were likely to occur.  The City of Jacksonville enacted an ordinance that mandated that the Duval County Health Department prioritize failing septic tank systems on an annual basis to assist the City in determining where the City should focus its septic tank phase-out program.  

The Health Department has also been involved in the development of several tributary assessment teams; has been a part of technical advisory committees; and has worked with River Accord Partners to identify projects that are necessary to improve nutrient loadings in the river.  Moreover, the Health Department is a signatory on BMAP 1 & 2 in Duval County that come up with projects that enable agencies to reduce nutrient loadings in the river  through better management practices.  
Turning to what he characterized as the big question, Mr. Turner said that on a number of occasions, the question has been asked: why does the Health Department continue to issue permits for septic tanks in Duval County if we acknowledge that septic tanks are a contributing factor in nutrient loadings in our rivers?  He indicated that he has been asked this question for many years and that it was first put to him by the St. Johns Riverkeeper; he said that the question has also been asked by City Council Members, homeowners and people are interested in the topic of septic tanks.  Mr. Turners said that the answer was simple: the Health Department is required by State Statutes to authorize permits for septic tanks, particularly when connecting to the City’s sewer system is not feasible.  Florida Statute 386 requires that the Health Department issue these permits, provided that a commercial or residential property meets minimum standards.
Mr. Turner proceeded to field questions from the panel.  Commissioner John Godfrey wanted to know how many septic tanks were there in Duval County and how many of those could be categorized as failing. Mr. Turner answered that some sources would suggest that there are 60,000 septic tanks in Duval County; other sources put the number at 85,000.  The Health Department has been working with JEA data.  The Environmental Protection Agency suggests that 10% of all septic tanks in the country are characterized as failing.  10% is a good estimate of failing septic tanks at any given time.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges wanted to know how many failing septic tanks in Duval County was the Health Department aware of.  Mr. Turner indicated that it has only been in recent years that there has been an adequate data base to track this information.  A goodly number of septic tanks in our area are thirty, forty and fifty years old or older.
Commissioner Gary Anderson asked about JEA’s role in the process.  Since JEA maintains the pipes in the ground and the facilities with which to process waste,  does JEA determine or have a role in planning  where or what neighborhoods to venture next in extending laterals to  its sewer system? Mr. Turner indicated that the Health Department is in direct communication with JEA regarding sewer availability for different parcels throughout the County.

Council Member Don Redman described the improvements in current septic tanks compared to previously constructed systems, noting that with better filter systems, today’s septic tanks are safer.  Mr. Turner explained the significance of Duval County’s shallow water table and noted that more important than the tanks, it was the drainage system that makes current septic tank systems safer.

Commissioner Stephen Swann inquired about legislation that was considered in Tallahassee that would require mandatory inspections of septic tank systems.  It was Mr. Turner’s understanding that legislation was enacted but nothing came of it, that it did not go anywhere.  On local levels, Mr. Turner reported, there has been proposed legislation that would require homeowners to pump out their septic tanks every three to five years.  The failed septic systems that his people have encountered have been the result of homeowners’ failure to properly maintain their septic systems.

The Chairman next invited John Flowe, Environmental Quality Division, COJ, to provide comments on septic tank issues.
Mr. Flowe indicated that he wanted to offer comments and observations on the presentation that Mr. Turner provided.  At the outset, he wanted to comment on the questions that Commissioner Gary Anderson raised about JEA’s role in determining where to go next (in the septic tank phase-out program).  Mr. Flowe explained that years ago, a set of priorities was established based on risks to the public and the environment.  This data was used by the Better Jacksonville Plan.  The same data and priorities from the Health Department were the basis for Senator Jim King’s successful quest to have $12 million appropriated by the Florida Legislature and allocated for environmental improvements in Duval County; the improvements included a septic tank phase-out program to be conducted by the St. Johns River Water Management District through the City’s Water and Sewer Expansion Authority (WSEA), the City’s Environmental Quality Division and JEA.
Mr. Flowe explained that a fund was established for a septic tank phase-out program to be administered by the Water and Sewer Expansion Authority, an entity that was subsequently absorbed by JEA.  To meet TMDL (Total Maximum Daily Loads) and BMAP requirements mandated by DEP, the phase-out program was to be administered by the City’s Public Works Department.

According to Mr. Flowe, the BMAP requirements have altered the criteria being used in assessing priorities in the phase-out programs.  Currently a State of Florida model is being used in prioritizing criteria for septic tank phase-outs.  His division had proposed to the City Council that a septic tank maintenance requirement be created that would entail a fee, periodic inspections and pump-outs.  Failing systems found in the course of the inspections would be corrected with the expense borne by septic tank owners.  Mr. Flowe indicated that while he was uncertain as to whether the proposed maintenance plan legislation made its way through the Council Committee process, he was supportive of it because it would have resulted in regular, recurring maintenance and correction.  Mr. Flowe indicated that while JEA is not utilizing the state model in prioritizing septic tank phase outs, the Public Works Department is using the state model to determine where to established lateral lines for connections to the City’s sewer line system.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked Mr. Flowe if the Administration had ever considered implementing a user fee to create a fund for the improvement or removal of failing septic tanks.

Commissioner Scott Shine wanted to know if we had ever looked into the impact of kitchen garbage disposals when weighing failing septic tank issues.
Council Member Redman noted that his business uses a septic tank and the system is inspected annually.  He does not understand why private homeowners’ septic tanks are not similarly inspected.

Council Member Crescimbeni inquired about the technology of inspecting septic tanks; how are the septic tanks inspected?  Mr. Flowe indicated that a homeowner does not have to lift a concrete cover to see if a system is failing; the appearance of wet spots on the surface of the ground where spots should not be could be an indicator.

Mr. Crescimbeni noted that the City is in a ten-year contract to pay JEA $2.5 million annually to buy water quality credits because the City cannot meet its water quality standards.  He contended that the City has opted to buy the water quality credits rather than invest in cleaning up the river.

Commissioner Gary Anderson suggested that it might be useful to look at what other states have initiated regarding maintenance and regulatory issues.  He cited Maryland and Virginia programs that could provide useful information.
Melissa Long, Chief of the Environmental Quality Division, commented next.  Her division has been working with the Public Works Department on the septic tank phase-out program.

She reported that the Public Works Department has contracted with a consultant to implement the State of Florida model.  Bids went out last week for the work that will be required for lateral connections; the plan is to phase-out ten septic tanks at a time (with lateral connections to the City’s sewer system) at a cost of $1500.00 per septic tank.

The next item on the agenda was the monthly St. Johns River Status Report on water quality and manatees.  Dr. Quinton White, Jacksonville University, reported that owing to the recent rainfall amounts, we are seeing a lowering of the salinity in the river.  The water temperature is 84º as we experience a cooling off period.  Temperatures will continue to drop, particularly in the evenings.  Dr. White explained that September is the wettest month of the year, primarily because of hurricanes.  The rainfall results in nutrients being drained into the river.  We have not seen any blue green algae in the river recently.
Dr. White said that there were no manatee fatalities to report.  There have been no water-craft-related fatalities this year.  Dr. Pinto did not do an aerial survey this month; he is limited to participate in only three flights for the year.  There is bad news, he reported, concerning the dolphins and the virus that continues to afflict them.  Since the virus was identified a year and a half ago, there have been 1,487 virus-related dolphin deaths from New York to Florida.  In Florida alone, there have been 260 virus-related deaths.  In Northeast Florida in the past few months, there were 6 deaths, one of which was a dolphin in the St. Johns River.
In commenting on the septic tank issue, Dr. White reported that there is proposed legislation in Tallahassee that calls for the inspection of septic tanks every five years.

With regards to garbage disposals, Dr. White explained that the garbage disposals result in an excessive amount of organic material into a septic tank or wastewater treatment.  The garbage disposal materials speed up the failure of the tank.  Dr. White said that it is far better to compost organic materials.
The Commission next got an update on St. Johns River issues from the St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman.  Ms. Rinaman opened her monthly briefing with comments on the septic tank issues.  She reported that in 2010 the State Legislature had enacted a mandatory septic tank inspection program that would have mandated that septic tanks be inspected every five years.  The program, however, was never funded and became what Ms. Rinaman characterized as a “hot potato.”  In 2011, opponents of the proposed inspection program successfully had the legislation repealed and, in addition, placed restrictions on what local authorities and governments could do to regulate and inspect septic tanks.  She contended that one of the reasons why Jacksonville is behind in the septic tank inspection program is because of the water quality credit buying factor.
On other topics, Ms. Rinaman reported that she continues to work with the Army Corps of Engineers, JaxPort, and the Mayor’s Port Task Force on the proposed dredging project.  She called the Commission’s attention to the dredging in Miami that has been in the news recently, particularly the damage that the dredging work has done to the coral reefs in Biscayne Bay.  

Ms. Rinaman reported that the Mayor’s Port Task Force would be meeting on September 17th.

In an update on Silver Springs, Ms. Rinaman reported that initially the State of Florida thought that the pollution problem at the Springs was 13% due to septic tanks; the current thought is that the pollution problem is 30% due to septic tanks.
Ms. Rinaman reported that the St. Johns Riverkeeper and others continue to challenge permits being issued to the Ademas Springs cattle ranch that would enable the ranch operation to contribute additional pollution to an already highly polluted system.

An Administrative Law hearing was held the week of August 25th-29th, where over 100 people that included neighbors, environmentalists, wild life enthusiasts, kayakers and others gave four hours of testimony; there was not one person who spoke in favor of the cattle ranch.

In Old Business, Commissioner Hodges noted that at a recent CPAC meeting, he had heard that there was some controversy over the FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) funded project at County Road Dock in Mandarin.  He had heard that the dock was to be replaced with a facility solely for kayaking.  He asked for clarification.  Tera Meeks, Chief of the Nature and Marine Resources Division, Parks, Recreation & Community Services Department, explained that the current facility is being replaced with a new facility that would be available for recreational boating and fishing.  County Road Dock has been a hand launch facility and the work underway will make it an improved hand launch facility.  User capacity will remain the same.
In New Business, the Commission turned its attention to the issue of kite surfing at Huguenot Memorial Park.  Commissioner Scott Shine had brought the issue to the Commission’s attention; in the Spring, the Florida Senate introduced Senate Bill 320 that would regulate and restrict kite surfing.  Tera Meeks explained how the proposed legislation would impact Duval County, particularly Huguenot Park.  The bill was enacted and signed by the Governor.  The new law is effective on October 1st.  Ms. Meeks explained that kite surfing is being restricted because of Huguenot Park’s proximity to an air strip at Naval Station Mayport.  Kite surfers will be directed to specific zones, nearer the Fort George Inlet.
Commissioner Scott Shine provided background history on the origins of this bill and pointed to some problems with it.  He noted that Naval Station Mayport does not have a problem with kite surfing at Huguenot (the Commissioner spoke with the Community Affairs officers at the base).  After discussions with a number of people, including Chief Administrative Officer Karen Bowling, it was decided to have a J-bill introduced that would exempt Huguenot Park from the restrictions (and penalties) in the kite surfing bill (known as the White-Miskill Act).  Commissioner Shine indicated that both State Representative Janet Adkins and State Senator Aaron Bean are supportive of a J-bill.

Council Member John Crescimbeni advised the panel that if the City were going to introduce a J-bill, it might have to be as an emergency measure since the deadline for filing J-bills in Tallahassee is fast approaching.   The Chair, Council Member Jim Love, indicated that he would be willing to sponsor any legislation for a J-bill; he requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston prepare the necessary legislation.
On another topic, Ms. Meeks informed the Waterways Commission that the Helen Cooper Floyd Park on A1A in the Mayport area would be closed on November 31st to enable the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers to start their Mile Point project.  The Corps will be doing a little dredging and removing the Mile Point wall.  The project will enable better management of the ebb and flow of the river at its confluence with the InterCoastal Waterway.  It is expected that the project will take eighteen to twenty four months to complete.

Council Member Crescimbeni said that during the budget hearings, there had been some talk about an increase in the admissions fee at Hanna and Huguenot Parks.  He asked Ms. Meeks to explain how the fees could be raised at a higher percentage level than permitted under a 2010 ordinance.  Mr. Crescimbeni requested Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston to research a 2010 ordinance (or an amendment) that capped the percentage of any fee increase at Hanna and Huguenot Parks.
Commissioner John Godfrey referred to the Commission’s minutes for the previous month to note that he had requested information on when the Commission would have the FIND projects list for the coming year.  He was advised that the information was forthcoming, but has yet to see any list.  Tera Meeks explained that the list will be available in October.  The Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department was in the process of addressing issues concerning permits.

In Public Comments, John Nooney commented on the need for more public access to the St. Johns River, particularly downtown, that would result in increased economic opportunities downtown.  He cited a number of legislative initiatives including Ordinances 2013-384 (lease of the armory and access to Hogan’s Creek); 2014-190 (Southbank Riverwalk); 2014-305 (the new docking rules); 2014-412 (water taxis); and 2014-560 (CRA/DIA).

Geoff Sample of the St. Johns River Water Management District reported on a recent meeting of the Florida Chapter of the American Planning Association.  600 planners from across the state gathered in Jacksonville.  The SJRWMD participated in a number of panel discussions.  Mr. Sample indicated that, for him, the highlight of the affair was a tour of the river conducted by the St. Johns Riverkeeper’s Outreach Director.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:41 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division 

10.15.14
Posted: 1:00 P.M.
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